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MINUTES OF THE 
IDAHO STATE BOARD OF PHARMACY 


 
February 6, 2009 


 
SpringHill Suites 


Boise, Idaho 
 


This meeting of the board is held to conduct regular board business. 
 
Chairman Dwayne Sheffler, RPh called the meeting to order at 8:00 a.m.  In attendance were 
Kitty Gurnsey; Berk Fraser, RPh;  Nicole Chopski, Pharm D; Holly Henggeler, Pharm D; Mark 
Johnston RPh, Executive Director; Mike McPeek, Deputy Attorney General; Melissa Moody, 
Deputy Attorney General, Jan Atkinson, Senior Compliance Officer; Lisa Culley, Compliance 
Officer; Fred Collings, Chief Investigator; and Ellen Mitchell. 
 
Dr. Chopski motioned to accept the minutes from the December 17, 2008, Mr. Fraser seconded. 
Motion carried unanimously. 
 
Mr. Johnston discussed the information provided by Kay Christensen, DAG regarding various 
motions and requirements for passing motions.  
 
David Ripley, Idaho Chooses Life, addresses the Board with Counsel Chris Troupis regarding 
Conscience Clause and proposed legislation that would allow pharmacists to refuse to dispense 
medication based on religious beliefs.  The Board’s mission it to protect public safety not the 
rights of individual pharmacists.  Mr. Ripley was directed to the state associations. Mr. Fraser 
recommended reviewing the language in the bill before the Board took a stance.  Dr. Chopski 
asks Mr. Ripley to stay in contact with Mr. Johnston as this legislation develops.  At this time the 
Board makes the decision to remain neutral on this legislation. 
 
Larry Munkelt, Pharmacy Director for Saint Alphonsus RMC (SARMC) asks the Board to make 
Tech Check Tech rule permanent and presents results of the pilot program at SARMC.  Mr. 
McPeek clarified the rule is now a permanent rule.  Mr. Munkelt indicates 2 errors in 2000 
prescriptions; the national average accuracy rate is 99.5%.  Dr. Henggeler asks what errors 
occurred during the project; Mr. Munkelt indicated the errors were related to quantity and not 
drug selection.  The Board determined that as of April 2, 2008 the executive director of the 
Board may approve additional pilot programs as authorized by this rule.  The board members and 
Mr. Munkelt agreed to use this program’s training and standards as the minimum requirements 
for any future applicants.  Dr. Henggeler requests an update from SARMC in 6 months. 
 
Dane Kaster, Student Pharmacist presentation on Board discipline history.  Mr. Kaster expressed 
his appreciation for his rotation with the Board.  He has enjoyed the legislature and the various 
projects he has been able to work on.  In the disciplinary research he conducted he found 
consistency in routine violations, but a lack of consistency pertaining to non-routine violations.  
Ms Moody requested that Mr. Kaster’s discipline record be updated and maintained by Board 
staff. Ms Moody explains the requirement for Board action to delegate the handling of routine 







violations as determined by the Board to Board staff. The Board office will send the letter 
proposing a predetermined fine with an offer to settle without requiring an appearance before the 
Board.  Dr. Chopski motioned to accept routine offenses as drafted excluding the technician ratio 
and signage violations related to hours of operation. Dr. Henggeler seconded.  Following further 
discussion Dr. Henggeler amends the motion to accept routine offenses as drafted excluding only 
the technician ratio. Mr. Fraser seconded.  (See attached list) 
 
Mr. Sheffler addresses the violation for a technician’s failure to identify themselves when 
answering the phone. Ms. Atkinson reiterates the procedure is to address the issue during 
inspection and is only a violation following repeated warnings. Mr. Fraser motioned to amend 
the violation to $50 to the tech and $100 to Pharmacist in Charge.  Dr. Henggeler seconded.  Ms. 
Gurnsey requests comment from the inspectors and following comments the motion passes 
unanimously. 
 
Legislation and Rule review. 
 
The Honorable Rep Sue Chew presented information on proposed legislation that would allow 
licensed registrants to donate previously dispensed unused medications to qualified centers and 
clinics for dispensing to patients. Rep Chew asked the Board for direction and clarification 
regarding existing board rules or statutes that conflict with this bill. The Board suggested 
corrections to the legislation to include pedigree and wholesale issues and recommends 
contacting Medicaid regarding issues related to donating medications from Medicaid patients. 
 
Mr. Johnston introduces Lynette Berggren as the Board’s new contract employee. Ms. Berggren 
is a Paralegal with many years of experience in pharmacy law compliance and was hired to 
reorganize and re-codify of the law book. Mr. Johnston indicates the Board has also contracted 
with Sam Hoagland for oversight on this project. The Board identifies priorities and agrees that 
rules and questions regarding controlled substances should be together, factual under factual and 
recordkeeping requirements should all be combined. 
 
Mr. Johnston advises all rules have passed the Senate and are on to the House; the technician rule 
has substantial issues and requires additional clarification; Mr. Sheffler discussed the 
telepharmacy language as it pertains to providing DUR across state lines; Dr. Chopski has no 
issue with mirroring the Veterinary Board’s legislation extending veterinary orders to one week; 
Board not interested in ISMP’s proposal for a uniform prescription label which includes 31 label 
requirements for all states; conflicting reinstatement fees; Rules 291.b and 405 should read the 
same; requires a fee correction; Rule 156 “repackaged” versus “prepackaged”.   
 
Board directs staff to work on the following issues and Mr. Johnston requests issues be 
prioritized:  Statute change to allow data sharing with other states and out of state practitioners; 
rules to address pharmacies not operating during posted hours; compounding rules; rules 
addressing faxed authorization to refill, rules creating a reapplication process once a pharmacy 
has been closed for a time; changes to allow a 90 day supply when #30 w/2 refills is authorized; 
immunization standards, inducements; mandatory transferring; pharmacist absence (from the 
box) policy; Rule 254.02; reference change. 
 







Public requests and staff recommendations for rule changes: Rule 179, add delivery to a patient 
at their work site, change to 'the patient'; Rule 406.07 we no longer supply updates-delete; 
Request that Board inspect by appointment or use a self inspection checklist as in other states, 
Rule 447: refilling a prescription; language revision to allow another uniformly maintained 
record, Rules 254.02 and 152.01 should be revised so both read the same, Rules 157 and 181 
address record retention-all record requirements should be the same, removal of Rule 188.01 
language doesn’t address employees accessing pharmacy when mercantile establishment is 
closed;  Rule 180.02 requiring generic sign to be posted by pharmacy; Rule 154.01 lists 
manufacturing as acceptable within a pharmacy;  but it is not, Rule 184 regarding inducements 
needs clarification or should be removed altogether; Rule 132, add “internet” to list of acceptable 
CE resources; Fred Collings advises that more controlled substances are being dispensed and 
recommends creating a controlled substance exam for practitioners; Rule 190: eliminate or 
revise; Rule 442.01; eliminate the required; signature of the patient on the hard copy, Rx Waste: 
educate agencies and public on a sensible solution regarding pharmaceutical take-back programs, 
change existing Code and Statutes, review practice of charging state agencies for licenses or 
registrations. 
 
Ms. Moody presented the order regarding Donald Tapp, DDS.  Mr. Fraser motioned to accept the 
order as written.  Dr. Henggeler seconded.  Motion carried. 
 
Mr. Fraser recused himself in the matter of Stanly Gibson, R.Ph. Ms. Gurnsey motioned to fine 
Mr. Gibson $750.  Motion died for lack of second.  After discussion Dr. Chopski motioned to 
fine Mr. Gibson $750 and accept the order as written.  Ms. Gurnsey seconded.  Vote is tied.  Mr. 
Sheffler calls a five-minute recess to allow Mr. Gibson and Ms. Moody time to negotiate. 
 
Mr. Johnston presented his calendar. 
 
The Idaho Institute for the History of Pharmacy is working to put together a traveling exhibit of 
the history of pharmacy in Idaho. 
 
Mr. Gibson addresses the Board and agrees to a $2000 fine.  Dr. Henggeler motioned to accept 
the stipulation as agreed.  Dr. Chopski seconded.  Ensuing discussion reiterates the Board retains 
authority to lower the agreed upon fine.  Motion carried.  Dr. Chopski opposed. 
 
Ms. Moody presented the order regarding Mitchell Moffat, MD that mirrors an order from DEA.  
Dr. Henggeler motions to accept the order.  Mr. Fraser seconded.  Motion carried. 
 
In the matter of Michael Cheslock, R.Ph, Mr. Fraser motioned to accept the order as written.  Dr. 
Henggeler seconded.  Motion carried. Ms. Gurnsey opposed. 
 
In the case of James Tanzini, R.Ph. the parties stipulated to the admission of the complaint, the 
affidavit of Lisa Cully, Inspector, and the order.  Mr. McPeek asks the Complaint be marked as 
Exhibit A, Tab 1 as Exhibit B, Tab 2 as Exhibit C, Tab 3 as Exhibit D, Tab 4 as Exhibit E, Tab 5 
as Exhibit F, Tab 6 as Exhibit G, Tab 7 as Exhibit H, Ms. Culley’s affidavit is Exhibit I. 
 







Following the testimony and evidence presented the Board agreed items 1 and 2 in the Findings 
of Fact and Conclusions of Law are accurate. 
 


Dr. Henggeler motioned Mr. Tanzini did violate IC § 37-2720 by failing to separate CII 
prescriptions from CIII and CIV prescriptions.  Mr. Fraser seconded. Motion carried. 


 
Mr. Fraser motioned Mr. Tanzini did violate IC § 37-2720 by failing to keep hard copies 
of prescriptions.  Dr. Henggeler seconded. Motion carried. 


   
Mr. Fraser motioned Mr. Tanzini did violate IC § 37-2720 by failing to maintain a record 
of the number of units or volume of the product dispensed.  Dr. Henggeler seconded. 
Motion carried. 


 
Mr. Fraser motioned Mr. Tanzini did violate IC § 54-1704 by failing provide proper and 
safe storage of drugs on or about January 2008.  Dr. Henggeler seconded. Motion carried. 


 
Mr. Fraser motioned Mr. Tanzini did violate IDAPA 27.01.01.180.02 by improperly 
removing drugs from the pharmacy on or about January 2008.  Dr. Henggeler seconded. 
Motion carried. 


 
Dr. Henggeler motioned Mr. Tanzini did violate IDAPA 27.01.01.496.04 by failing to 
complete a controlled substance inventory for November 2007.  Mr. Fraser seconded. 
Motion carried. 


 
Ms. Gurnsey motioned to change the wording in paragraph 9 to read “Of the findings contained 
above in paragraphs 3-8 those factual findings were based upon Mr. Tanzini’s own verbal 
admission to the Board on February 6, 2009 of his wrongdoing and were based on evidence 
presented to the Board on February 6, 2009.  Mr. Fraser seconded.  Motion carried.   
 


Mr. Fraser motions Mr. Tanzini shall not be allowed to be pharmacist in charge for 5 
years from the date this order is signed.  Dr. Henggeler seconded.  Motion carried. 


 
Mr. Tanzini chose not be present during the disciplinary portion of the hearing.   
 


Dr. Henggeler motioned to fine Mr. Tanzini $100 for items 3, 5 and 8. Ms. Gurnsey 
seconded.  Motion carried. Mr. Fraser opposed. 
 
Dr. Henggeler motioned to fine Mr. Tanzini $500 for items 4, 6 and 7.  Motion died for 
lack of a second. 
 
Mr. Fraser motioned to fine Mr. Tanzini $1000 for item 4.  Dr. Henggeler seconded. 
Motion carried.  
 
Mr. Fraser motions to fine Mr. Tanzini $500 each for items 6 and 7.  Dr. Henggeler 
seconded.  Motion carried.   
 







Mr. Fraser motioned to draft a clean order for signatures and paragraph 2 lines 1, 2 and three be 
stricken and replaced with the following ‘Respondent shall pay $100 each for violations B3, B5 
and B8, Respondent shall pay $1000 for violation B4, Respondent shall pay $500 each for 
violations B6 and B7. Ms. Gurnsey seconded.  Motion carried. 
 
Mr. Fraser motioned to accept $250 investigative costs as outlined in the order.  Dr. Henggeler 
seconded. Motion carried.   
 
Mr. Johnston presented the agency financial reports. 
 
Mr. Fraser motioned to adjourn the meeting. Dr. Henggeler seconded.  Motion carried.   
 
Adjourned 5:40 pm 
 








MINUTES OF THE 
IDAHO STATE BOARD OF PHARMACY 


 
Special Conference Call 


March 6, 2009 
 


Board of Pharmacy Office 
Boise, Idaho 


 
This meeting of the board is held to provide the Board an update on legislative matters 
concerning the Board. 
 
Chairman Dwayne Sheffler, RPh called the meeting to order at 9:00 a.m. Present at the Board 
office were Berk Fraser, RPh, Mark Johnston, Executive Director, Mike McPeek, Deputy 
Attorney General;  and Ellen Mitchell. Attending via telephone were Kitty Gurnsey; Nicole 
Chopski, Pharm D; Holly Henggeler, Pharm D. and Dwayne Sheffler, R.Ph. 
 
Mr. Johnston shared some of the Governor’s recommendations regarding the Board of Pharmacy 
budget.  The governor recommended the update to our licensing system, prescription monitoring 
program updates, but did not recommend a new full-time position for the agency.  JFAC budget 
hearings have been delayed due to the stimulus package being released by President Obama. 
 
Naturopath – prescription authority for naturopaths was accepted pending rules.  No rules were 
submitted and the statute was repealed. 
 
Midwifery – shows a conservative formulary, but still requires some changes. 
 
Conscience clause – scaled back by the AG’s office; Mr. Johnston believes this is an unnecessary 
law as the silence of the law gives pharmacists the ability to refuse. 
 
Unused Legend Drug Medication Act – no controlled substances, no assisted living facilities 
included, and the lot number has been added.  There could be a fiscal impact to the Board should 
this pass.   
 
Wholesale legislation – if a repackager is the distributor of record they would be exempt from 
licensure, though still required to register. 
 
Tele-pharmacy – Burley hospital’s parent is in Utah, in order to add out of state tele-pharmacy 
we would need to define specifics and promulgate rules. 
 
Technician ratio – passed the Senate, but still needs to pass the House. 
 
Mr. Sheffler commended Mr. Johnston on the great job he and Mr. McPeek have done this 
legislative session. 
 
Mr. Fraser motioned to adjourn.  Ms. Gurnsey seconded. Motion carried. 








MINUTES OF THE 
IDAHO STATE BOARD OF PHARMACY 


 
April 8, 2009 


 
ISU College of Pharmacy – Leonard Hall 


Pocatello, Idaho 
 


This meeting of the board is held to conduct regular board business. 
 
Chairman Dwayne Sheffler, RPh called the meeting to order at 8:00 a.m.  In attendance 
were Kitty Gurnsey; Berk Fraser, RPh;  Nicole Chopski, Pharm D; Holly Henggeler, 
Pharm D; Mark Johnston RPh, Executive Director; Mike McPeek, Deputy Attorney 
General; Jan Atkinson, Senior Compliance Officer; Mike Brown, Compliance Officer; 
Fred Collings, Chief Investigator; and Ellen Mitchell. 
 
Ms. Gurnsey motioned to accept the minutes from the February 6, 2009 meeting, Mr. 
Fraser seconded. Motion carried unanimously. 
 
Mr. Fraser motioned to accept the minutes from the March 6, 2009 Special Meeting 
conducted by conference call, Dr. Chopski seconded. Motion carried unanimously. 
 
Representative Sue Chew addressed the Board via conference call regarding Docket 27-
0101-0811 and public safety concerns of the technician ratio.  Rep Chew indicates her 
many concerns regarding the docket including the burden placed on the pharmacist with 
the responsibility of six technicians.  Representative Chew petitions the Board to create a 
temporary rule while concerns are addressed.  Mr. McPeek advises the Board that this is 
not a rule making session and the public comment period ended on October 22, 2009.  
 
During Board discussion Dr. Henggeler indicated her desire for error rate monitoring to 
be conducted as it relates to the ratio change; Mr. Fraser desires the same monitoring but 
doesn’t believe it needs to be tied to legislation.  Mr. Fraser motioned to deny the 
petition, Dr. Chopski seconded, motion carried unanimously.  Petition is denied.   
 
Open comment period will be at 11:00 A.M. 
 
Tracey Sessions, Dan Harrison & Brady Dowding appeared on behalf of State Hospital 
South to request the independent practice of pharmacy, where through a secured system 
pharmacist employees can provide pharmaceutical care from a location away from the 
hospital.  This system is designed to be utilized hours that the pharmacy is normally 
closed, as an alternative to having “on-call” pharmacists travel into the hospital.  Mr. 
McPeek noted that this practice is not addressed in statute or rule.  Dr. Chopski stated that 
by not being addressed the practice is not restricted. Mr. Fraser motioned to allow this 
practice.  The motion also included direction to the Board’s staff to initiate the process of 
rule promulgates to support this practice.  Dr. Henggeler seconded.  The Motion passed 
unanimously.   







 
 
Brittin Mohlman, ISU Pharmacy Student presented information of the Legend Drug 
Donation Act that has passed the legislature. The Board is charged with promulgating 
rules regarding this legislation.  Ms. Mohlman indicated there were several areas that 
should be considered during the rule making process including formulary, recordkeeping, 
guidelines for inspecting donated drugs, who would be in charge of the transfer process, 
etc.   There are currently federal guidelines to ensure against adulteration.  Dr. Chopski 
voiced concern regarding the storage of the donated drugs.  Iowa has a central depository, 
and Arizona, Arkansas and Kansas all have rules relating to donated drugs.  Mr. Johnston 
has seen the clinics in operation, the pharmacists are not working as pharmacists but as an 
agent of the physician; physician dispensing.  There is also concern regarding drug 
recalls. Mr. Johnston indicated there will be a fiscal impact on the Board created by rule 
writing and implementation.  Mr. Johnston also points out 54-1764 which offers 
immunity from liability to those donating, accepting, distributing or dispensing these 
legend drugs.  Mr. Johnston needs proposed language for rule by August 2009. 
Dr. Chopski suggests contact the free clinics and get input from the pharmacists that are 
currently volunteering.  Ms. Mohlman is currently contacting the free clinics in Idaho and 
requesting input from the pharmacist volunteers.  
 
Lynette Berggren, Paralegal contracting with the Board to complete re-codification of 
BOP rules presented her ideas regarding the organization and layout of the new chapters. 
Mr. Johnston indicated the goal is to take 2 years for entire law book to be published.  
Mr. Johnston also indicated the Department of Administration has approved the non-
substantive changes to the Rules as submitted by the Board. 
 
Chairman Sheffler opened the floor for public comment from those in attendance in 
person and by telephone.  Several Pharmacists and student pharmacists offered comment.  
 
Following public comment period Dr. Chopski motioned to break for lunch and return at 
1:00 p.m.  Mr. Fraser seconded; Ms. Gurnsey offered an alternate motion that the Board 
accept and revoke the voluntary surrender of technician registrations for Kim Day, 
Brooke Sherrow, and Ellisa Shieler be addressed prior to breaking for lunch.  Mr. Fraser 
seconded, Mr. Collings gave a brief overview of the three cases, motion carried 
unanimously.  


 
Jackie Livingston, Pharmacy Technician addressed the Board requesting approval of a 
future pharmacist license as she has been accepted to ISU College of Pharmacy. Ms. 
Livingston’s technician application was previously approved by the Board in spite of her 
felony conviction. Mr. McPeek indicated a felony conviction is not an automatic denial 
of licensure but can be grounds.  Dr. Chopski encouraged Ms. Livingston pursue having 
the charge expunged.  Ms. Gurnsey requests unanimous consent for Ms. Livingston to 
pursue her pharmacy career and approve her pharmacy student registration.  Unanimous 
consent granted.   
 
Ms. Gurnsey left the meeting at 1:15 pm. 







 
Jason Jungert, Pharm D petitioned the Board for reinstatement of his pharmacist license.    
Mr. McPeek indicated the Board does not have authority to implement item 7 of Staff 
Recommendations: employer would have to periodically ensure the Board that Mr. 
Jungert is not involved in diversionary practices at the employer’s work locations.   Mr. 
Fraser motioned to accept Staff Recommendations 1 – 6 (Mr. Jungert must remain 
complaint in the PRN program, can not work as a PIC, can not be a preceptor for student 
pharmacists, must notify the Board of employment changes immediately, is not permitted 
to work without a board licensed or registered coworker on duty all hours that Mr. 
Jungert is working, and must notify his employer of this Board order) and replace item 7 
with ‘supply all continuing education requirements’. Dr. Henggeler seconded, Mr. Fraser 
amended  his motion to include item 8 stating $2,750 to be paid by April 8, 2010 and 
item 9 stating 5 year probation from today’s date superseding previous probation order. 
Dr. Chopski seconded the amended motion, unanimous vote on all 9 requirements. 
 
Mr. John Southworth presented information regarding the PRN program and the process 
once a person contacts his office and the success of the PRN program thus far.  The 
budget for this program has been approved by JFAC.   
 
Mr. Johnston gave the Board a legislative update.  Rules still have not been approved for 
the naturopaths; the Senate repealed their act though the House did not, leaving the door 
open for them to return with rules next year. 
 


Midwifery bill went through giving midwives the authority to obtain and 
administer prescriptions according to the formulary.  Additions to the formulary 
require Board of Medicine and Board of Pharmacy approval. 


 
Changes to the wholesale legislation passed the legislature, allowing repackagers 
who are the manufacturer’s authorized distributor to be exempt from pedigree 
requirements. 


 
Changes to the open meeting laws have passed both the House and the Senate and 
is currently awaiting the Governor’s signature. 


 
Conscience clause is still in consideration and is a highly debated issue. 
 
Tele-pharmacy across state lines mirrors NABP model rules and requires the 
pharmacist to be registered in Idaho. Mr. Johnston asks for the Board’s position 
on the proposed statute.  The Board is not opposed to this legislation, but the 
Board does have some concerns. 


 
Mr. Johnston presented his travel calendar covering March 1, 2009 – August 21, 2009.  
 
Date for the next Board meetings are set for June 19, 2009 and August 14, 2009, both 
meetings to be held in Boise. 
 







Mr. Johnston presented the financial status of the Board. 
 
Mr. Fraser motioned to adjourn the meeting, Dr. Henggeler seconded, motion carried.   
 
Meeting adjourned 4:00 pm 








 
 


 
MINUTES OF THE 


IDAHO STATE BOARD OF PHARMACY 
 


June 19, 2009 
 


Doubletree Club Hotel 
475 W. Parkcenter Blvd 


Boise, ID 83706 
 
This meeting of the board is held to conduct regular board business. 
 
Chairman Dwayne Sheffler, RPh called the meeting to order at 8:07a.m.  In attendance 
were Berk Fraser, RPh;  Nicole Chopski, Pharm D;  Holly Henggeler, Pharm D;  Mark 
Johnston, RPh, Executive Director;  Mike McPeek, Deputy Attorney General;  Jan 
Atkinson, Senior Compliance Officer;  Mike Brown, Compliance Officer;  Lisa Culley, 
Compliance Officer;  Regina Knittel, Compliance Officer;  Fred Collings, Chief 
Investigator;  Dustie Reyna. 
 
Dr. Chopski motioned to accept the minutes from the April 8, 2009 meeting, Dr. 
Henggeler seconded the motion.  After discussion, Dr. Chopski amended her motion to 
include spelling corrections. Motion carried unanimously. 
 
Mr. Johnston explained that a quorum existed, even though Ms. Gurnsey was absent, 
leaving three voting members. In the case of a recusal, a 2-0 vote would carry and a 1-1 
tie would be broken by the Chair’s vote. 
 
Mr. Johnston explained the conditions of Dana Blackburn’s rejected pharmacy technician 
application, due to a felony conviction for a drug related crime, as Ms. Blackburn was not 
in attendance. On December 17, 2008 the Board denied Ms. Blackburn’s request for 
registration.  Subsequently, Ms. Blackburn contacted Southworth Associates and 
obtained a substance abuse assessment, resulting in a diagnosis of poly-substance 
dependence remission.  Additionally, Ms. Blackburn reported that her felony could not be 
expunged and it would be cost prohibitive to pursue a reduction to a misdemeanor.  Dr. 
Henggeler reviewed previous history and charges, and expressed her opinion that the 
request be denied again.  No further action was taken. 
 
Sabrina Allen, Pharm D, from Terry Reilly Health Services, appeared to request a rule 
change to allow the return of prescriptions to the Nampa pharmacy location from the 
Boise free clinic location.  Such return is allowed in accordance with the provisions of 
Rule 156. However, Dr. Allen’s request was to apply a tamper proof seal to prescription 
vials, avoiding the required unit-dose packaging.  After discussion, the Board denied the 
request for rule promulgation.  Mr. Sheffler pointed out that a discussion on Board issued 
waivers would ensue later in the meeting, and if a waiver rule were promulgated, the 







Board would consider a waiver request for this issue. However, until a rule is 
promulgated, which would be no sooner than 2011, Rule 156 would have to be followed.   
 
Cindy Lee, RN, CHPN, CHPCA, appearing with Jonathon Krutz, CEO of the Idaho End-
of-Life Coalition, appeared to request reconsideration of statements that appeared in the 
March 2009 Newsletter: “In home hospice nurses are not located within a health care 
facility and are generally not considered the practitioner’s agent.”  Ms. Lee presented 
several cases where she believed the hospice nurse was the agent of the prescribing 
practitioner.  Mr. Johnston clarified that the Board of Medicine and the Board of 
Pharmacy did not have definitions of the term agent, and Mr. Johnston felt the definition 
of agent should reside in the Board of Medicine’s rules.  Additionally, Mr. Johnston 
thought that a change to statute 54-1733(1)(d) may solve the issue without the need to 
define the term agent: changes two instances of the word “in” to the word “of”. Dr. 
Chopski commented on the discussion and requested that Mr. Johnston clarify the 
definition of agent with the Board of Medicine.  Mr. Sheffler commented that the 
prescriptions that he filled for hospice patients are well documented. Dr. Henggeler 
clarified that confusion over hospice nurses acting as the practitioner’s agents existed 
mainly on weekends and nights.  The Board requested that Mr. Johnston work with Mr. 
Krutz, and potentially the Board of Medicine, to clarify in the next newsletter.   
 
Emily Alexander with Envision Telepharmacy, appeared to request approval of her future 
application as a telepharmacy across state lines, as statute changes pertaining to 
telepharmacy across state lines went into effect on July 1, 2009.  Mr. Sheffler questioned 
what Ms. Alexander wanted to do in our state.  She replied that she wanted to “provide 
after-hour services for small rural hospitals and remote order entry.  The institutional 
pharmacy is located in Idaho and the pharmacist is remotely supervising the institution’s 
pharmacy technician.”  It was determined that if the remote pharmacist is located within 
Idaho, that the existing telepharmacy rules regulate this practice, even though the 
company is located out of state. The Board was not supportive of remote supervision of 
technicians in an institutional setting at that time.  Mr. Sheffler stated that no action could 
be taken until July 1, 2009, when we have an active statute.  Mr. Johnston replied that we 
have to promulgate rules for telepharmacy across state lines, create an application and 
determine registration fees; these matters would be discussed later in this meeting. 
 
Mr. Johnston, with assistance from contracted paralegal, Lynette Berggren and contracted 
attorney, Samuel Hoagland, presented on preliminary language for the first chapter of the 
“new rules”.  This was an initial step in approving language, which was not expected to 
be promulgated as rule until 2011.  Mr. Johnston reported that draft language for rules 
27.01.01.000 through 27.01.01.009 were written with assistance from the Department of 
Administration.  Dr. Chopski questioned the numbering sequence and whether the 
definition of “offense” fit the use of the word everywhere in the rules.  Ms. Berggren 
stated that Rule 000 to 009 of every Chapter would include this same language. Dr. 
Chopski requested MST be added to the office hours.  Dr. Henggler requested that 
“closed holidays” be added to the office hours.  Mr. Johnston discussed draft language 
and the advantages of Board subcommittees.  The Board agreed that current Rule 155 
should extend to both initial inspections and annual inspections. Mr. Johnston requested 







guidance in enforcing existing Rule 467; what violations are considered minor and not 
reportable for the purposes of criminal prosecution?  Mr. Johnston also presented 
preliminary language to address the “duties of a prosecuting attorney” in current Rule 
467.  The legislation and rule review presentation was tabled until later in the meeting.  
 
Katie Johnson, Pharm D, MA, of For Your Success RX Consulting Services, presented 
on the services their company provides in accessing pharmacists and/or pharmacies after 
medication errors occur.  Dr. Henggeler suggested creating a link to Ms. Johnson’s 
services on our website. 
 
After this, legislation and rule review was reengaged.  Ms. Berggren presented waiver 
language from other states and reported that future draft language documents would be 
“redlined”. The board agreed via unanimous consent with draft language 007.06 as a 
simplified version of waivers.  Dr. Chopski motioned to accept draft language to change 
existing Rule 467.  Dr. Henggeler seconded the motion.  After discussion, Dr. Chopski 
amended the motion to be inclusive of Ms. Berggren’s updated language.  Mr. Fraser 
seconded the motion.  Motion carried unanimously. Legislation and rule review was 
tabled until later in the meeting.  
 
Mr. Fraser motioned for executive session, according to statute 67-2345 (f), after lunch.  
Dr. Henggeler seconded the motion.  Motion carried unanimously. 
 
Mr. Sheffler asked for public comment.  No public comment was received.  Mr. Sheffler 
announced that public comment would be taken in the afternoon session as well.  
 
Recessed for lunch at 12:30 p.m.   
 
Executive session commenced at 12:55pm and ended at 1:27pm.   
 
Melissa Moody, Deputy Attorney General, presented the Donald Gillming, RPh, 
stipulation.  Mr. Gillming appeared via telecommunication    Mr. Fraser motioned to 
accept the stipulation as written.  Dr. Chopski seconded the motion.  Motion carried 
unanimously. 
 
Ms. Moody presented the Jackoline Livingston, Pharmacy Technician, stipulation.  Ms. 
Livingston appeared via telecommunication.   Mr. Fraser motioned to accept the 
stipulation as written.  Dr. Henggler seconded the motion.  Motion carried unanimously. 
 
Ms. Moody presented the William Madsen, RPh, stipulation. Mr. Madsen appeared via 
telecommunication.  Dr. Henggeler motioned to accept the stipulation as written.  Mr. 
Fraser seconded the motion.  Motion carried unanimously. 
 
Ms. Moody presented an order of revocation for Sara Bell, Pharmacy Technician.  Mr. 
Fraser recused himself due to involvement in the case and employment with Fred Meyer.  
Mr. Collings was sworn in, stating Ms. Bell admitted to diversion of drugs.  Dr. Chopski 
motioned to accept the order as written.  Dr. Henggeler seconded the motion.  After 







discussion, Dr. Chopski amended the motion to include corrected drug names and 
spellings.  Dr. Henggeler seconded the motion.  Motion carried unanimously. 
 
The agenda item, Stephanie Wold, Pharmacy technician, was vacated. 
 
Ms. Moody presented a complaint and proposed order for Dennis Beach, R.Ph., who 
appeared in person with legal counsel, Samuel Hoagland. Mr. Fraser recused himself. Mr. 
Hoagland requested amendments to the proposed order, including drug testing by hair, so 
long as Mr. Beach is not working in a pharmacy, and a decrease in the time of 
suspension.  Dr. Chopski motioned to accept the order with exception of the date 2008 
changed to 2009.  Dr. Henggeler seconded the motion.  Motion carried unanimously. 
 
Ms. Moody presented an order revoking the controlled substance registration of Dr. 
David Dortsch, D.M.D.  Dr. Chopski motioned to accept the order as written, and the 
motion passed by unanimous consent.   
 
The agenda item: Janene McNeal, RPh,: stipulation was vacated.   
 
Mr. Sheffler asked Board inspectors if they had any questions.  Mike Brown, Compliance 
Officer, asked about the legality of utilizing chart orders in retail settings.  Dr. Chopski 
responded that a retail prescription must comply with Rule 159.  Dr. Chopski inquired 
about transferring a prescription without first filling it.  Ms Atkinson, Senior Compliance 
Officer replied that Rule 160 applies.  The Board directed Mr. Johnston to address 
language in Rule 160: “a pharmacist may transfer prescription order information for the 
purpose of refilling…”, so that a prescription can be transferred without first filling.  Dr. 
Henggeler supported the inspectors being at the board meetings.  Mr. Fraser thought it 
was valuable if they had something to present or discuss, and each inspector agreed that 
attendance was educational.  Lisa Culley, Compliance Officer, questioned pharmacies not 
having the annual controlled substance inventory in a bound book at the time of 
inspection.  Mr. Sheffler suggested a maximum of two days out for book binding. Mr. 
Fraser requested clarification of electronic signatures, faxed prescriptions, and e-
prescriptions.  Mr. Johnston explained the UETA and the Code of Federal Regulations 
role in this matter.  
 
Mr. Sheffler asked for public comment.  Public comment was received from a concerned 
citizen regarding her health care issues.  
 
Legislation and rule review was reengaged with Mr. Johnston presenting on the 
promulgation of rules for the 2011 legislative session. The Board agreed with the addition 
of “may, at its discretion” added in three places within existing Rule 470.  The Board 
agreed to change existing Rule 492, not requiring that notice be on “a form provided by 
the Board.”  The Board agreed to new draft language for fees for dishonored payment, 
but changed language to mandate that the license or registration terminate immediately 
upon receiving notice of a dishonored payment, as opposed to after 15 days.  The Board 
also was hesitant to place an actual dollar amount for the fee to be charged, so that it can 
be changed without rule promulgation.  The Board agreed with draft language for 







overpayment of fees, but with all overpayments to not be refunded.  The Board agreed 
that a rule for renewal of intern registration was needed. The Board resolved a conflict 
between two rules by supporting a $10 fee for “V” non-pharmacy outlets, as per current 
Rule 404.  Language “on or by” was questioned in draft language 091.03.d.ii.  The Board 
approved of extending the duplicate pharmacist license fee to registrations.  The 
numbering of draft language 091.05 was questioned.  The Board approved of deleting the 
requirement to provide two years of updates with each Idaho Pharmacy Laws and Rules 
Book. The Board approved of promulgating a rule for manufacturer registration, which 
was absent from the rules, with a fee of $100-$500 to be determined at a later meeting of 
the Board.   
 
Mr. Johnston reported on rule promulgation and potential statute changes for the 2010 
legislative session, starting with conflicts between Rules 291, 139 and statute 54-1724 
and 54-1728.  The board agreed that the rules and statutes need to be rewritten to match 
current Board policy with regards to late fees and reinstatements.    Mr. Johnston 
presented NABP rule and statute language for the independent practice of pharmacy.  The 
Board approved, but requested further clarification of required documentation.  Mr. 
Johnston reported that draft language was not written yet, addressing the issues of 
fingerprinting, notifications, 90 day supplies and faxed authorization to refill.  The board 
approved of the document presented, adding 66 controlled substances to the scheduling 
lists in statute.  These substances were already scheduled in Idaho as per statute 37-2702.   
 
The Board reengaged the topic of telepharmacy across state lines and directed Mr. 
Johnston to copy existing telepharmacy rules with the additional restrictions of 
contiguous states with Idaho and common ownership between the two institutional 
facility pharmacies participating in telepharmacy across state lines. The Board agreed 
upon a $250 registration fee for out of state pharmacists participating in telepharmacy 
across state lines.  The Board agreed to presented language extending time limits in 
statute 54-1734(3)(b) from 2 to 7 days. The Board approved language allowing the 
delivery of Rx items by ultimate users for disposal, with a “double negative” corrected. 
The Board agreed to draft language changing Rule #321.11, mimicking 2009 changes to 
the Idaho Wholesale Drug Distribution Act. The Board agreed to draft language requiring 
pharmacies to report hours of operation to the Board and mandating that said pharmacies 
remain open during reported hours.   
 
Kelly Hancock, student pharmacist, presented on the Idaho Legend Drug Donation Act.  
There were five areas in which the Board was to promulgate rules. These included 
standards and procedures for the transfer, acceptance and safe storage of donated drugs; 
standards and procedures for inspecting donated drugs to ensure that the drugs are in 
compliance; standards and procedures for the distribution of donated drugs to qualifying 
charitable centers or clinics; standards and procedures for the dispensing of donated drugs 
to qualifying medically indigent patients; and any other standards and procedures the 
board deems appropriate or necessary to implement or enforce the provisions of the Idaho 
Legend Drug Donation Act.  Ms. Hancock presented draft language for several rules 
under each of the 5 areas.  The Board was very appreciative of her hard work and 
accepted all language with several corrections in terminology, the reiteration of the 







statutory requirement of lot number on labeling, clarification of documentation 
requirements, the addition of language from Rule 159 on labeling, and additional 
dispensing fee language.  
 
Mr. Johnston noted that statute 54-1755(1)(b) requires the Board by July 1, 2009 to 
determine a targeted implementation date for electronic track and trace pedigree 
technology, which may be no sooner than July 1, 2010 and extended by the Board in one 
year increments.  By unanimous concert the Board agreed to extend by one year.   
 
Mr. Johnston reviewed the calendar.  A tentative conference call meeting was scheduled 
for July 29, 2009 at 8:00 a.m. MST.  The next Board meeting was confirmed for August 
14, 2009 in Boise. Dr. Chopski is to present in Pocatello at the White Coat ceremony on 
August 20, 2009, and Mr. Johnston is directed to ask Ms. Gurnsey to present on August 
19, 2009 in Boise. Dr. Chopski confirmed attendance with Mr. Johnston at the NABP 
regional meeting in New Orleans on September 30, 2009 to October 2, 2009.   
 
Mr. Johnston presented a review of the Board’s finances for all 5 Board members.  
 
Via unanimous consent the Board voted Dr. Chopski as Chairman, and Dr. Henggeler as 
the Vice-Chair.     
 
Mr. Fraser motioned to adjourn the meeting. Dr Chopski seconded. Motion carried 
unanimously, meeting adjourned at 6:07p.m. 
 
 
Minutes respectfully submitted by Mark Johnston 
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MINUTES OF THE  
IDAHO STATE BOARD OF PHARMACY 


 
July 29, 2009 – Conference Call 


 
3380 Americana Terrace Ste 320 


Boise, Idaho 
 


Chairman Nicole Chopski, Pharm D called the meeting to order at 8:00 a.m. also attending via 
telephone were Kitty Gurnsey, Dwayne Sheffler RPh, Holly Henggeler, Pharm D. Present at the 
Board office were Mark Johnston, RPh; Berk Fraser, RPh, Mike McPeek, DAG and Ellen 
Mitchell. 
 
This meeting is held to review legislative language to meet the PARF deadline of August 3, 
2009. The bulk of the language was reviewed by the Board at the June 19, 2009 meeting. 
 
Mr. Johnston presented a change to draft language for Rule 142: title change from ‘Standards of 
Conduct’ to ‘Professional Responsibilities’. The Board approved this change.  
 
Mr. Johnston presented draft language changes to Rule 262 which incorporates the Board’s 
direction from the June 19, 2009 meeting concerning Telepharmacy across state lines.  A 
discussion of common ownership and the difference between ‘adjacent’ and ‘contiguous’ ensued 
and the Board directed Mr. Johnston to  use the term ‘adjacent’ indicating the telepharmacy must 
be located in a state touching Idaho.  The remaining draft language was approved by the Board.  
 
Mr. Johnston Presented the Garden City Community Clinic’s (GCCC) suggested changes to the 
draft language presented oat the June 19, 2009 meeting, which has now been formatted.  The 
Board accepted the GCCC’s language concerning co-mingling of donated medications for 
review, appreciated GCCC’s proof reading suggestions, however, changes concerning further 
distribution of donated drugs to additional clinics and physicians “checking in” donated product 
were rejected.  
 
Mr. Johnston presented draft language changes to Rule184, which would allow a pharmacist to 
dispense a three month supply when the practitioner writes for a one month supply with adequate 
refills.  A discussion ensued concerning dispensing more than a three month supply, defining the 
term month, and practitioners writing for more than a one month supply to begin with.  The 
Board directed Mr. Johnston to insert “up to” a three month supply and to eliminate the “one 
month” restriction.   
 
Mr. Johnston presented the new location for “independent practice” within Rule 165.  As per the 
Board’s direction on June 19, 2009, the record keeping requirement was changed from 5 years to 
2 years.  Dr. Chopski questioned needing further clarification concerning documentation 
requirements. The Board approved this draft language.  
 
Mr. Johnston presented draft language, changing Rule 160 to allow the transfer of a prescription 
for filling, as only transfer for refilling is currently allowed.  The Board approved.  Mr. Sheffler 
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requests additional changes to Rule 160: receiving pharmacies that utilize a computer system 
data base should not have to follow Rule 160.03.b.  The Board also requested the correction of a 
spelling error in existing language.   
 
Mr. Johnston presented draft language changes to statute 54-1733. If a “refill” request is 
generated by a pharmacy, there are no changes to the drug, strength or directions, and the request 
is returned to the pharmacy via fax from a practitioner’s office, then the practitioner’s agent can 
sign in the place of the practitioner.  The Board approved this language, requesting an addition: 
the request can be used as a hard copy prescription drug order, if it contains all of the 
components of a valid drug order.   
 
Mr. Johnston presented draft language changes to statute 54-1718, allowing the Board to 
fingerprint applications for initial licensure and reinstatement.  The Board approved.   
 
Idaho State University has invited the Board to participate in the White Coat Ceremonies.  Dr. 
Chopski will speak at the Pocatello ceremony on August 20, 2009 and Ms. Gurnsey will speak at 
the Boise ceremony on August 19, 2009. 
 
Laptop computers have been purchased for each board member.  Training will be held on August 
13, 2009 at the Board office. 
 
Mr. Fraser motioned to adjourn the meeting.  Dr. Henggeler seconded. Motion carried 
unanimously. 
 
Meeting adjourned 9:20 a.m. 
 
 
Minutes respectfully submitted by Ellen Mitchell 








MINUTES OF THE 
IDAHO STATE BOARD OF PHARMACY 


 
August 14, 2009 


 
SpringHill Suites 
Boise, ID 83706 


 
This meeting of the board is held to conduct regular board business. 
 
Chairman Nicole Chopski, Pharm D called the meeting to order at 8:05 a.m.  In attendance were 
Berk Fraser, RPh;  Dwayne Sheffler, R.Ph;  Holly Henggeler, Pharm D;  Mark Johnston, RPh, 
Executive Director;  Mike McPeek, Deputy Attorney General;  Jan Atkinson, Senior Compliance 
Officer;  Mike Brown, Compliance Officer;  Lisa Culley, Compliance Officer;  Regina Knittel, 
Compliance Officer;  Fred Collings, Chief Investigator;  Ellen Mitchell. 
 
Dr. Henggeler motioned to accept the minutes from the June 19, 2009 meeting, Mr. Sheffler 
seconded.  After discussion, Dr. Henggeler amended her motion to include spelling and date 
corrections. Motion carried unanimously. 
 
Mr. Johnston spoke with Board of Medicine and the End of Life Coalition regarding the 
definition of physician’s ‘agent’. Mr. Johnston has drafted an article for the upcoming newsletter 
to clarify the definition. 
 
Mr. Fraser motioned to approve minutes of July 29, 2009 conference call with corrections. Dr. 
Henggeler seconded. Motion carried unanimously. 
 
Michael Kane and Lorraine Fortunati from Central District Health Department addressed the 
Board regarding legislation allowing practical and/or professional nurse dispensing of 
contraceptives and antibiotics in the public health districts.  Dr. Henggeler was understanding of 
the need, but concerned about the patients receiving proper counseling. Mr. Kane clarified they 
are asking for labeling and delivery ability not prescriptive authority for the public health nurses, 
i.e. LPN or RN’s.  Dr. Chopski asked for information regarding preventative prescription and 
‘after’ products.  Ms. Fortunati indicated they are working from a formulary for antibiotics to 
treat sexually transmitted diseases and contraceptives.  All products are purchased by the State, 
formulary is cost based.  They will supply the Board with their formulary; Board has no concern 
regarding prenatal vitamins or TB antibiotics with refills, but there is concern with continued 
antibiotic treatment without seeing a practitioner.  There is also some concern regarding antiviral 
medications. Medicaid and insurance patients have prescriptions filled outside; clients that 
qualify for the health district services don’t have insurance.  Continued discussion resulted in the 
Board directing Mr. Johnston to work with Mr. McPeek, Russ Duke and Ms. Fortunati to clarify 
the proposed legislation. 
 
Rachel Cutler, Forensic Scientist with Idaho State Police addressed the Board regarding the 
definition of an isomer.  ISP is asking the Board to correct the statute.  Mr. Johnston has 
contacted Legislative Services about introducing the legislation; he has not received a definitive 







answer, but will follow-up.  Dr. Chopski directed Mr. Johnston to add this change to our 
legislative agenda. 
 
Gayle Gray, CEO Rx Rescue presented information on the product she’s developed for safe 
disposal of unused medications.  Her company would provide a container with polyurethane 
inside which would be mixed with the unused medications and water.  The polyurethane expands 
roughly 300%, surrounding the medications and filling the container.  The container is shipped to 
a postal facility in Salt Lake City to await pick-up and incineration by Argonot. Ms. Gray 
indicates the process and chemical is safe for the public and believes they will be willing to pay 
for safe disposal of unused medications.  Cost would range from $10 to $25 depending on the 
size of the container.  
 
Steve Millard, Executive Director Idaho Hospital Association, Taylor Neilson, Pharmacy 
Director, West Valley Medical Center and Robert Brower, Rx Knights addressed the Board 
regarding telepharmacy across state lines. Dr. Chopski shared her concerns regarding this issue 
and believes the Board was misled in previous presentations of information.  Mr. Fraser 
expressed his concerns and believed the Board was approving Cassia Regional Medical Center 
specifically, not approving all institutions to conduct telepharmacy across state lines.  Mr. 
McPeek indicated the Board needs to have rules in place as per the statute.  Mr. Johnston and 
Mr. McPeek to draft rules for Board review during a conference call next week. 
 
Dr. Chopski opened the floor for public comment.  Michael Dickens, R.Ph. addressed the Board 
representing Idaho State Hospital Pharmacists (ISHP).  Mr. Dickens indicated the membership of 
his association wants institution to be defined as a hospital; common ownership and adjacent 
states to be written into rules pertaining to telepharmacy across state lines. 
 
Mr. Johnston requested direction from the Board regarding the rules for telepharmacy across 
state lines; specifically the restriction to critical access hospitals, Mr. Sheffler would like 
institutions to be authorized by the Board under a Pilot program so the definition could be 
broadened but wants to see a proposal first.  Mr. Fraser still wants adjacent state and critical 
access hospitals to be part of the rule, reiterating there has to be a cutoff somewhere, especially 
in the beginning.  He is not comfortable in broadening the scope until there is more specific 
information available and wants to see a proposal.  Dr. Henggeler is in agreement. 
  
Mr. Fraser motioned to have temporary rules drafted to include the facility must be a critical 
access hospital and the provider must be in an adjacent state, common ownership is not required. 
Dr. Henggeler seconded.  After further discussion a poll of the Board results in 2 in favor. Dr. 
Henggeler opposed. Mr. Sheffler abstained. Dr. Chopski opposed. Motion failed.  
 
Mr. Sheffler motioned to edit proposed language to include critical access hospital, or other 
facility operating in a rural area 24/7, located in an adjacent state. Rules would be temporary. 
Ms. Gurnsey seconded.  After discussion the vote was 2 for 2 opposed (Dr. Henggeler and Mr. 
Fraser), Dr. Chopski votes in favor, motion carried.   
 
Next item is the registration fee for pharmacists practicing telepharmacy across state lines.  Dr. 
Henggeler motioned for fee to be $250. Mr. Fraser seconded. Motion carried unanimously. 







 
Mr. Sheffler motioned to define central pharmacy as an institutional pharmacy or a central order 
entry (COE). Ms. Gurnsey seconded. Poll of the Board resulted in 2 for (Ms. Gurnsey and Mr. 
Sheffler), 2 opposed.  Dr. Chopski voted for, motion carried. Mr. Johnston will research 
definitive language for COE.  
 
In the matter of Carl Thulin, R.Ph. Ms. Moody requests for authorization to send contested case 
to hearing officer.  Sam Hoagland has agreed to be the hearing officer with tentative date for 
hearing September 29, 2009.  Mr. Sheffler motioned to send this case to the hearing officer. Mr. 
Fraser seconded. Motion carried unanimously. 
 
Regarding Order to revoke the pharmacy technician registration of Stephanie Wold, Mr. Fraser 
motioned to approve the order to revoke. Ms. Gurnsey seconded. Motion carried unanimously. 
  
Dr. Henggeler motioned to accept the stipulation and order in regards to Janene McNeal, R.Ph. 
Mr. Sheffler seconded. Motion carried unanimously. 
  
Mr. Sheffler motioned to accept the stipulation and order in regards to Matthew Lysne, MD.  Dr. 
Henggeler seconded. Motion carried unanimously. 
 
Mr. Sheffler motioned to accept the stipulation and order with the correction of the spelling of 
cocaine, in the matter of Cody David Heiner, MD.  Ms. Gurnsey seconded. Motion carried 
unanimously. 
  
Allen Frisk, R.Ph addressed the Board to request a modification of his Board Order, he 
specifically asks for removal of the restriction from being a preceptor and a PIC from his 
pharmacist license.  Mr. Fraser motioned to remove the requested restrictions from Mr. Frisk's 
license. Dr. Henggeler seconded. Motion carried unanimously. 
   
Ms Moody asks that the matter of Terry Busch, R.Ph. be taken up in Executive Session due to 
the confidentially of the information involved. Mr. Fraser motioned to go into Executive Session for 
matters exempt from public record. Mr. Fraser identified Idaho Code Section 67-2345(d) to authorize the 
session.  Ms. Gurnsey seconded.  Motion carried unanimously.  Mr. Fraser motioned to leave executive 
session.  Mr. Sheffler seconded.  Motion carried unanimously.  Session ended at 2:45 p.m. 
 
Dr. Moskowitz addresses the Board with his attorney.  Ms. Moody requests the Board approve a 
temporary Controlled Substance registration for Dr. Moskowitz and move the case to a hearing officer.  
Mr. Sheffler motioned to approve the request.  Mr. Fraser seconded.  Motion carried unanimously.   
 
Legislation & Rule Review: 


• Rule 142 title change title from Standards of Conduct to Professional Responsibilities; unanimous 
consent granted.  


• Rule 180 – Must remain open posted hours. Unanimous consent granted.  
• Rule380 Legend Drug Donation Act –previously approved language has been condensed and 


reformatted.  Senator Bock’s requests exclusion of drugs that require registration within a federal 
program, such as Thalomid®.  Unanimous consent granted 


• Rule 184.04 – allowing the fill of 90 days when a lesser quantity is written.  Unanimous consent 
granted. 







• Rule 165: Language mainly from NABP’s Model Act and rules allowing and regulating the 
“independent practice of pharmacy”. Unanimous consent granted   


• Rule 332: 2009 statute change to Wholesale Drug Distribution Act.  Unanimous consent granted 
• Rule 160: Mr. Sheffler requested language allowing the receiving pharmacist to store the required 


data electronically.  Dr. Chopski requested language to allow required data to be kept on the front 
of the prescription hard copy, in addition to the back.   


• 54-1734 Veterinary drug orders: 72 hours extended to 7 days. Unanimous consent granted.  
• 54-1733 Faxed authorization to refill used as hard copy. Unanimous consent granted 
• 54-1732 Legend Drug Disposal, allowing ultimate user to deliver Rx items to licensees for 


disposal.   Unanimous consent granted.   
• 54-1718 Fingerprint Based Background Checks for all registrants and licensees.  Unanimous 


consent granted. 
• 54-1724 RPh License Renewal Application Date extended from 6/1 to 6/30. Unanimous consent 


granted. 
  
Mr. Fraser motioned to go into Executive Session for matters exempt from public record. Mr. Fraser 
identified Idaho Code Section 67-2345(d) to authorize the session.  Dr. Henggeler seconded.  Motion 
carried unanimously.  Mr. Fraser motioned to leave executive session.  Mr. Sheffler seconded.  Motion 
carried unanimously.  Session ended at 3:40 p.m.  
 
Lynette Berggren, contracted paralegal attended the meeting to answer questions regarding 
Chapter 1 of the law book. 
  
Ms. Gurnsey left the meeting at 4:00 p.m. 
   
Board directed staff to 
• create an application for analytical labs and researchers using controlled substances 
• keep ‘clinic’ designation in rules 
• research cost of exemption state facilities from paying fees to the Board 
• Not refund for overpayment 
• Not track student pharmacist hours, except for grad interns. 
• Not register preceptor sites 
• Promulgate a rule title only: dispensing practitioner 
Conference call to review draft language set for August 25, 2009 at 2:00 MST. Next board 
meeting October 28 and October 29, 2009; October 28 start at noon. 
 
Mr. Fraser motioned to adjourn the meeting. Mr. Sheffler seconded. Motion carried 
unanimously, meeting adjourned at 5:35 p.m. 
 
 
Minutes respectfully submitted by Mark Johnston & Ellen Mitchell 
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MEETING OF THE 
IDAHO STATE BOARD OF PHARMACY 


 
August 25, 2009 
Conference Call 


 
3380 Americana Terrace 


Boise, Idaho 
 
Chairman Nicole Chopski Pharm D. called the meeting to order at 2:07 MST. Including Dr. 
Chopski, those present telephonically included Dwayne Sheffler, Berk Fraser, Holly Henggeler, 
Pharm D., Toni Lawson, Idaho Hospital Assoc; Shawn Bennett, Cassia Regional Medical 
Center, and Sue Kurruk, Syringa Hospital. Kitty Gurnsey, Mark Johnston, Mike McPeek DAG, 
Sam Hoagland, Katie Vuong and Ellen Mitchell were present in the Board office. 
 
Ms. Moody requests taking up other matters until Dr. Moskowitz’s attorney is available. 
 
During the August 14, 2009 meeting of the Board, staff was directed to draft language indicating 
$250 for telepharmacist registration and language to address the issue of adjacent/contiguous 
state and common ownership.  The original PARF for this rule was rejected by Governor Otter. 
Governor Otter specifically cited the language that included ‘adjacent state’ and ‘rural’ 
pharmacies/critical access.  
 
Mr. McPeek indicates statute requires the Board to promulgate rules and we are no longer able to 
restrict telepharmacy across state lines to ‘adjacent’ states.  Mr. McPeek requests further 
direction from the Board.  Additional discussion tabled until later in the meeting. 
 
Ms. Moody presents the stipulation & order regarding Dr. Moskowitz.  Terry Jones, attorney for 
Dr. Moskowitz asks the Board to approve the stipulation and order as written. Mr. Jones also 
expressed his dismay that it took the Board five months to take action on this matter; his client is 
financially destitute as he has not been working.  Mr. Jones believes Dr. Moskowitz has paid a 
high price already.  Dr. Henggeler motioned to accept the stipulation, Mr. Sheffler seconded,   
motion carried with Mr. Fraser opposed. 
 
The matter of telepharmacy across state lines was taken up. Objections were noted from West 
Valley Medical Center, Eastern Idaho Regional Medical Center, along with Senators McGee and 
Lodge to the language ‘rural’ pharmacies/critical access. Mr. Sheffler motioned to re-craft the 
language, Ms. Gurnsey seconded.  Mr. Sheffler amended his motion to re-craft language using 
NABP model rules. Motion carried unanimously. 
 
Conference call set for Wednesday, August 26, 2009 at 4:00 MDT. 
 
Mr. Fraser motioned to adjourn; unanimous consent.  Meeting adjourned at 3:00. 
 
 
 
Minutes respectfully submitted by Ellen Mitchell 








MEETING OF THE 
IDAHO STATE BOARD OF PHARMACY 


 
August 26, 2009 
Conference Call 


 
3380 Americana Terrace 


Boise, Idaho 
 


 
Chairman Nicole Chopski Pharm D. called the meeting to order at 4:02 MST on August 26,  
2009. Including Dr. Chopski, those present telephonically included Dwayne Sheffler, Berk  
Fraser, Holly Henggeler, Pharm D., Toni Lawson and Ned Hill. Kitty Gurnsey, Mark Johnston,  
Mike McPeek DAG, Sam Hoagland, Katie Vuong and Jan Atkinson were present in the Board  
office. 
 
The meeting is held to review legislative language to meet the PARF deadline. Mr. Johnston 
presented the proposed language changes to the Telepharmacy Rule 261-264 previously  
requested by Senator McGee and Senator Lodge at the Board Conference Call August  
25, 2009. Proposed changes to the existing language remove any geographic restrictions on the 
location of the out-of-state pharmacy and change the existing definition of “Telepharmacy Drug 
Outlet” to include ownership by a hospital or hospital system which allows for ownership by a  
Central Order Entry (COE) pharmacy. 
 
Mr. Johnston is submitting the PARF today as both a temporary and pending rule to satisfy the 
possibility of any safety concerns caused by waiting for legislative action. The safety aspect  
for the temporary rule being that there may be hospitals who are currently restricted from  
utilizing these types of telepharmacy services. 
 
Dr. Henggeler made a motion to move forward with the changes to the telepharmacy language   
 both as a temporary and pending rule with spelling corrections and the addition of the  
appropriate registration fee. Berk Fraser seconded the motion. Motion carried by unanimous 
vote.  
 
Follow-up conference call set for September 2, 2009 8:00 a.m. MDT. 
 
Kitty Gurnsey motioned to adjourn the meeting. Berk Fraser seconded the motion. Motion  
carried by unanimous vote. 
 
Meeting adjourned at 4:35 pm. 
 
 
 
Minutes respectfully submitted by Jan Atkinson. 
 
 








MEETING OF THE 
IDAHO STATE BOARD OF PHARMACY 


 
September 2, 2009 
Conference Call 


 
3380 Americana Terrace 


Boise, Idaho 
 


In attendance via telephone Nicole Chopski, Pharm D; Dwayne Sheffler, RPh;  Holly Henggeler, 
Pharm D; Kitty Gurnsey; in the Board office Mike McPeek, DAG; Jenifer Marcus, DAG; Katie 
Vuong, Student Pharmacist; Jan Atkinson and Ellen Mitchell. 
 
Chairman Nicole Chopski Pharm D. called the meeting to order at 8:32 MST.  
 
This meeting is held to review the newly drafted telepharmacy across state lines language. 
 
Dr. Henggeler motioned to accept drafted language defining hospital system, adding hospital 
system the definition of institution, and correcting grammar. Mr. Sheffler seconded; motion 
carried unanimously. 
 
Ms. Gurnsey motioned to adjourn, Mr. Sheffler seconded. Meeting adjourned 9:08 a.m. 
 
 
Minutes respectfully submitted by Mark Johnston 
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MINUTES OF THE 


IDAHO STATE BOARD OF PHARMACY 
October 28 & 29, 2009 


 
SpringHill Suites 


424 W Parkcenter Blvd 
Boise, ID 83706 


 
This meeting of the board is held to conduct regular board business. 


Chairman Chopski called the meeting to order at 12:00 p.m.  In attendance were Berk Fraser, 
RPh; Kitty Gurnsey, Holly Henggeler, Pharm D; Dwayne Sheffler, RPh; Jenifer Marcus, DAG; 
Melissa Moody, DAG; Teresa Anderson, PMP Program Information Coordinator; Lisa Culley, 
Compliance Officer; Gina Knittel, Compliance Officer; Ellen Mitchell. 


Mr. Sheffler motioned to approve the minutes of the August 14, 2009 meeting.  Mr. Fraser 
seconded; motion carried unanimously. 
  
 Mr. Fraser motioned to accept the minutes of the August 25, 2009 conference call.  Dr. 
Henggeler seconded; motion carried unanimously. 
 
Mr. Fraser motioned to accept the minutes of the August 26, 2009 conference call.  Ms. Gurnsey 
seconded; motion carried unanimously.  
 
Dr. Henggeler motioned to accept the minutes of the September 2, 2009 conference call.  Mr. 
Sheffler seconded; motion carried unanimously. 
 
Ms. Moody presented the Order to Revoke in the matter of Daylene Tyree, Pharmacy Technician 
and the Order to Revoke in the matter of Carl Thulin, RPh. Ms. Moody requested the Board 
adopt both orders. Mr. Sheffler motioned to accept. Ms. Gurnsey seconded; motion carried 
unanimously.  
 
Ms. Moody presented the Order to Revoke the Controlled Substance registration of Christopher 
Sundquist, PA.  Dr. Henggeler motioned to accept the order; Mr. Fraser seconded; motion 
carried unanimously.  
 
Ms. Moody presented the Stipulation & Order in the matter of Keri Woodall, RPh.   Mr. Sheffler 
motioned to accept the order; Mr. Fraser seconded; motion carried unanimously.  
 
The matter regarding Chelsea A Aiken, Pharmacy Technician was vacated.  
 
Ms. Moody presented the Stipulation & Order in the matter of Chad Jungert, RPh.   The Board 
amended the Order by interlineations in paragraph 6 to read ‘to ensure compliance with’.  Dr. 
Henggeler motioned to accept the stipulation with the amendment.  Mr. Sheffler seconded; 
motion carried unanimously. 
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Ms. Moody presented the Stipulation & Order in the matter of Jo Lynn Van Horn RPh.    Mr. 
Sheffler motioned to accept the stipulation and order; Mr. Fraser seconded; motion carried 
unanimously. 
 
Ms. Moody presented the Order to Show Cause in the matter of James Tanzini, RPh.  Mr. Fraser 
motioned to find Mr. Tanzini out of compliance with the February 2009 Board Order. Dr. 
Henggeler seconded.  Mr. Sheffler provided history of this case recalling Mr. Tanzini initially 
addressed the Board indicating he was not doing anything illegal, he was providing a service.  
Mr. Tanzini had closed his store without following proper procedure.  Mr. Sheffler asked Mr. 
Collings to check Mr. Tanzini’s records as it was our duty to do so.  Mr. Collings found Mr. 
Tanzini’s records to be in very poor condition.  Mr. Sheffler believes Mr. Tanzini forfeited his 
opportunity to explain himself by leaving the 2/6/09 Board meeting early, and by not renewing 
his license, he consciously placed himself in this position.  Motion carried unanimously. 
 
The Board believes Mr. Tanzini received adequate notice of their prior decision and his 
responsibilities in this matter.   
 
Mr. Sheffler motioned to allow Mr. Tanzini to reapply for licensure in Idaho once his fine is 
paid, and he cannot be a PIC until the passage of the 5 year period beginning February 2009 
outlined in the stipulation.  Mr. Fraser seconded.  After discussion Mr. Sheffler amended his 
motion to include meeting continuing education requirements. Mr. Fraser seconded; motion 
carried unanimously. 
 
Ms. Moody presented the Stipulation & Order in the matter of Christopher Partridge, MD. Mr. 
Sheffler motioned to accept the stipulation and order, Mr. Fraser seconded; motion carried 
unanimously.  
 
Ms. Moody presented the Board with a request for Delegation of Authority to the Board’s 
Executive Director.  Ms. Moody indicated it is a matter of procedure for several boards to 
delegate authority to their executive to enter into stipulations with registrants.  Ms. Marcus 
clarified Board of Pharmacy orders are public record.   
 
First request: Allow the executive director to sign orders revoking a license or a CS registration 
based upon the receipt of a signed voluntary surrender form.   
 
Second request: allow the executive director to extend the time for payment of a Board-imposed 
fine for an additional 180 days from the time the fine was imposed.  The second request of the 
Delegation of Authority was approved via Unanimous consent.   
 
Third request: allow the executive director to enter into stipulations that restrict their CS 
registrations by forbidding controlled substance samples in the office and requiring that all 
prescriptions be written.   
Mr. Fraser motioned to accept all three Delegation of Authority requests with the following 
changes to request #3: in addition to samples, CS obtained for dispensing or administration must 
not be kept in the office and the stipulation must allow the Board staff access to the practitioner’s 
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office, drug stock, and record keeping.   Dr. Henggeler seconded.  The motion carried 
unanimously.    
 
Dr. Henggeler motioned to approve an additional Delegation of Authority: for the executive 
director to sign ‘mirrored’ orders, as per statute 37-2718(g).  Mr. Fraser seconded; motion 
carried unanimously.   
 
Via unanimous consent the Board directed Mr. Johnston to email the Board members as said 
orders or stipulations are signed, as well as including in the discipline portion of the Board’s 
Newsletter. 
 
Ms. Moody presented the Board a probable cause memorandum using a hypothetical situation to 
gain insight and guidance on how to proceed without presenting as facts things that have not 
been entered into evidence. The Board commented that intent would be taken into consideration 
in determining its suggestion for further action. The Board believes ignorance of the law is no 
excuse, but if it is ignorance then education is in order.  There are multiple compounded 
prescriptions involved; companies that are involved in misbranding and/or not keeping proper 
controlled substance inventory should not grossly profit from their activities.  Mr. Sheffler has 
experience with PCCA's teachings and asserts PCCA has software available to help track 
inventory and create NDC information.  Dr. Chopski believes lack of inventory and misbranding 
are potentially ‘fatal errors’ because those are commonly understood pharmacy law practices.    
     
Mr. Fraser requests the Board set guidelines to determine which cases are also referred to the 
prosecuting attorney. Other Board Members state each situation should be handled in a case by 
case manner. In this case, the Board agrees to share initial information regarding any criminal 
activity with prosecutors; it is up to the prosecutor to determine pursuit. 


Board granted approval to appoint a hearing officer if they are unable to reach a stipulated 
agreement.   


Mr. Johnston acknowledged Ms. Gurnsey’s 25 years of credited state service by presenting her 
with a certificate signed by Governor Otter and reading a biographical sketch of her 
accomplishments in state government. 
 
During public comment Sam Hoagland presented the results of ISHP's survey on the 
telepharmacy rules, as well as ASHP telepharmacy practice standards that were released in 
September 2009.  Dr. Chopski expressed her appreciation to Mr. Hoagland for conducting the 
survey and bringing usable information to the Board.  
 
Dorsie Sullenger, Director of Pharmacy at Madison Memorial Hospital in Rexburg addressed the 
Board seeking solutions for the hospital’s lack of overnight pharmacy coverage.  Mr. Sullenger 
specifically asked if the new telepharmacy rules would help him with this issue. The Board 
informed Mr. Sullenger that draft language restricting Idaho institutional pharmacies to 
contracting with another hospital of common ownership was removed, thus the Board believed 
that Mr. Sullenger could find an institution that could provide this service under the current rules.   
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Taylor Nielsen, Director of Pharmacy at West Valley Medical Center wanted to know if the 
Idaho institutional pharmacy (central pharmacy) was liable for work performed by a contracted 
telepharmacy.   
  
Paul Cady, Interim Dean ISU College of Pharmacy, expressed his support of the Board office no 
longer tracking student hours and encouraged us all to “Buy Idaho”. 
  
Pam Eaton, Idaho Retailers Association addressed the Board regarding proposed rules.  Her 
members are concerned the new telepharmacy rules may prohibit the ability of retailers to 
participate in central fill; it is not the intention of this rule to interfere with retailers.  
  
Ms. Eaton also expressed concern from her members regarding Rule 180 Differential Hours; 
they are concerned there are no exceptions or an emergency clause within the rule.  Dr. 
Henggeler would like to see language addressing holidays as well.   
 
Ms. Eaton expressed her members’ opposition to changes in 54-1721, as presented by the Central 
District Health Department at the 8/14/09 meeting of the Board.   
 
Steve Millard of The Idaho Hospital Association expressed his association’s support of the 
proposed telepharmacy across state lines rules.  
 
Teresa Anderson presented on the Board’s Prescription Monitoring Program and its Controlled 
Substance Database.  
 
Mr. Fraser motioned to recess the meeting until 8:00 a.m. October 29, 2009.  Mr. Sheffler 
seconded; meeting recessed at 5:33 p.m.  
  


October 29, 2009 
 


Chairman Chopski called the meeting to order at 8:09 a.m.  In attendance were Berk Fraser, RPh; 
Kitty Gurnsey, Holly Henggeler, Pharm D; Dwayne Sheffler, RPh; Jenifer Marcus, DAG; Lisa 
Culley, Compliance Officer; Gina Knittel, Compliance Officer; Ellen Mitchell. 


Roger Hefflinger, Pharm D requested the Board’s support for the Idaho Health Data Exchange 
(IHDE).  The program is an effort to network the hospitals in the state in an effort to save 
healthcare dollars for patients, allowing for statewide sharing of patient information to enhance 
patient care.  Patients can opt out of the program. Mr. Fraser and Mr. Sheffler expressed concern 
for patients giving information to the database and would prefer to see an option for the patient 
to ‘opt in’ versus ‘opt out’.  IHDE is state run database with one employee housed at H & W.  
There have been discussions regarding regional access.  Dr. Chopski sees the benefit of this 
information in MTM situations.  Dr. Chopski asked for unanimous consent to support IHDE.  
Consent granted. 
   
During discussion of the Board’s PMP, Mr. Johnston discussed that the PMP program will be 
presented to students at the end of the P3 year, in hopes that the student’s influence, during their 
4th year, will increase pharmacist participation.   
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Allen Frisk, RPh. from the Capital Pharmaceutical Association addressed the Board with Elisha 
Figueroa, MSW Community Service Coordinator with Meridian Police Department.  Ms. 
Figueroa discussed the Rx Drug Drop-off Program currently in operation in Meridian.  Currently 
any resident of Meridian can bring medication to the Meridian Police Department (MPD) to 
request disposal of the medications.  An officer escorts the resident to the safe drop and 
witnesses the drop.  Drugs are logged, packaged as evidence and shipped to Utah for 
incineration.  The program began October 1, 2009, since that time MPD has filled four boxes 
with a variety of OTC, antibiotics, and pain medications. Since MPD is not requesting 
identification, they are assuming they are getting medications from more than just Meridian 
residents. Ms. Figueroa and Mr. Frisk are here to ask the Board if there is anything else they 
should be doing and share promotional materials with the Board.  Mr. Johnston thanks them for 
putting this program together and ensuring compliance with existing laws.  He also indicated 
Congress has 4 bills in front of them addressing pharmaceutical waste.  The current cost for 
incineration at the Logan, Utah facility is $164 per ton plus transportation costs.  Currently, 
Sanitary Service Corp (SSC) provides sharps containers to Meridian residents. 
 
Russell Duke, Executive Director of Central District Health Department, Lorraine Fortunati, NP 
and Mike Kane, Legal Counsel addressed the Board regarding proposed changes to 54-1721 
Unlawful Practice; proposed changes would allow prescribed contraceptives to be dispensed by 
an LPN or RN versus a practitioner.  Mr. Duke reiterates the health department is not competing 
with the private sector as the patients with insurance or financial resources are given 
prescriptions and to be filled at local pharmacies. The Board will support this legislation if 
proper language regarding refills is added.  Mr. Duke will provide the final language prior to the 
legislative session. 
 
Discussion of the recent vaccination clinics brought to question that district health departments 
have not recognized pharmacists as qualified health care providers to assist with and receive 
vaccinations.  Mr. Duke explained the 7 health districts are independent of each other per 
legislature, each district works closely with H & W.  Mr. Kane will work with Dr. Cady to get 
this issue brought before the H & W Board.  Mr. Johnston and Mr. Fraser will write a letter to all 
Idaho health departments sharing the education and abilities of pharmacy students. 
 
Mr. Johnston presented Legislative Services Office’s research and legislation staff’s review of all 
proposed rule dockets.  The summary states that all changes are authorized under current statute. 
 
Following discussion of the telepharmacy language and the presentation of ASHP’s recently 
released guidelines, the Board directed Mr. Johnston to add language concerning 
communication, training, problem resolution, and drug regimen review, as well as removing the 
out of state restriction for all central order entry facilities, for review at a future conference call. 
 
Mr. Johnston presented public comment regarding Rule 380 Legend Drug Donation Act. The 
Board instructed Mr. Johnston to: 
Keep 380.01.d, regarding refrigerated items, unchanged; 
Keep 380.02.a, regarding drug formularies, unchanged; 
Add nurse practitioner and physician’s assistant, to 380.04.d, 380.05.b, 380.05.e;  
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Draft language to allow physicians, nurse practitioners, physician assistants, and pharmacists to 
receive donated drugs, but restrict the verification process to pharmacists; and 
Eliminate 380.06.a, thus allowing the charitable clinic or center to remain open in the absence of 
a pharmacist, nurse practitioner, physician assistant, or physician, as the Rx items are secured in 
a locked area, as per 380.04.d;   
These changes are to be reviewed at a future Board conference call meeting.  
 
After discussion, the Board instructed Mr. Johnston to draft changes to Rule 180, Differential 
Hours, including reducing Board notification of changed hours of operation to 7 days and 
changing the 7 day notification from the Board to the public for changes in hours on state 
holidays.  No new language concerning exceptions is to be drafted; the Board directed Board 
staff to use enforcement discretion for emergency situations. These changes are to be reviewed at 
a future Board conference call meeting 
 
Mr. Johnston presented public comment for Rule 160, Prescription Transfer, and corresponding 
language that would eliminate Idaho from being more restrictive than the DEA, by allowing 
pharmacies with common databases to legally refill controlled substance prescriptions without 
necessitating a prescription transfer.  Ms. Gurnsey motioned to approve the proposed changes.  
Mr. Fraser seconded; motion carried unanimously.  
 
I, Berk Fraser, Member of the Idaho Board of Pharmacy, move that the Idaho Board of 
Pharmacy, pursuant to Idaho Code Section 67-2345(1)(f), convene in Executive Session to 
discuss with legal counsel the imminent litigation concerning a Human Rights complaint filed 
against the Board.  Roll Call Vote: Those in favor Ms. Gurnsey, Mr. Sheffler, Mr. Fraser, Dr. 
Henggeler, Vice Chair, Dr. Chopski, Chair.  Motion carried unanimously. Executive session 
convened at 12:56 p.m.; Ms. Gurnsey motioned to end executive session, Mr. Fraser seconded.  
Motion carried unanimously. Executive Session adjourned at 1:03 p.m. 
 
Mr. Sheffler motioned to approve from proposed to pending language, without change, rules 
142, 165, 184, and 321.  Mr. Fraser seconded, motioned carried unanimously.  
 
Mr. Johnston presented the findings and recommendations of the Legislative Services Office   
Management Reports for statutes 54-1718, 541723A, 54-1734, 54-1733, 54-1732, and 37-2701. 
By unanimous consent, the Board approved the recommended, minor changes.   
 
Mr. Johnston presented on the Board’s finances, as well as an overview of travel by the Board 
and Board staff. 
 
Conference call set for November 4, 2009 at 8:00 a.m. MST; next full Board meeting December 
10, 2009.  
 
Ms. Gurnsey left the meeting at 3:30 p.m. 
 
Lynette Berggren is present to answer questions regarding the Board Rule Revision Project. 
Board requests a clean and red-lined copy be provided to them no later than December 2, 2009 
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for discussion at the next Board meeting.  Mrs. Marcus discusses the importance of 
differentiating between the Board and Board staff in the rules.  
 
Mr. Johnston led a discussion concerning current rules.  Pertaining to advertisement, the Board 
wishes to remove “drug and drugs” from the list of “descriptive terms” and to eliminate current 
advertising rules concerning consumer protection that are enforced by the AG’s office.  The 
Board agrees to wait for the DEA’s rules concerning e-prescribing before addressing e-signatures 
within Idaho.  The Board wishes to eliminate the requirement of having the patient sign the face 
of a CII prescription,  outdated fax language, pharmacies daily record, controlled substance 
prescription file record, recording of prescription record, emergency room administration records 
reporting, the term non-pharmacist, and current rule #450.  The Board agrees that current policy 
allowing an authorized user to allow one designated representative to utilize their user ID and 
password should be written into rule. The Board agrees that rule #452 can be expanded to define 
the statutory term “emergency medical reasons”. The Board agrees that the tech rule can be 
altered to read “the pharmacist on duty shall have the sole discretion, in the interest of public 
safety, to refuse to work with a ratio greater than 3:1.  “Authorized personnel” needs to be 
defined. The Board does not want to repeat in rule what exists in statute, except for “purposeful 
redundancy”.  A decision on whether to repeat CFR in rule is postponed to a later meeting.  Dr. 
Chopski would like to revisit the subject of inducements at a later date also.   
 
Dr. Henggeler motioned to adjourn, Mr. Fraser seconded, motion carried unanimously.  Meeting 
adjourned at 5:53 p.m. 
 
 
Minutes respectfully submitted by Mark Johnston & Ellen Mitchell 








MEETING OF THE 
IDAHO STATE BOARD OF PHARMACY 


 
November 4, 2009 


Special Conference Call 
 


3380 Americana Terrace 
Boise, Idaho 


 
In attendance via telephone Nicole Chopski, Pharm D; Dwayne Sheffler, RPh;  Holly Henggeler, 
Pharm D; Toni Lawson, IHA; in the Board office Jenifer Marcus, DAG; Mark Johnston; Kitty 
Gurnsey; Berk Fraser, RPh; Erick Lawton, Student Pharmacist; Jan Atkinson and Ellen Mitchell. 
 
Chairman Nicole Chopski, Pharm D called the meeting to order at 2:32 p.m. MST.  
 
This meeting is held to review legislation and rules being submitted to the 2010 Legislature.   
 
Mr. Johnston presented the substantive and non-substantive changes to pending legislation 54-
1732 Legend Drug Disposal; 54-1733 Validity of Prescription Drug Order; 54-1734 Veterinarian 
Verbal Drug Orders; 37-2701 Definition of Isomer; 54-1723A Renewal of Telepharmacy 
registration; 54-1718 Fingerprinting. Ms. Gurnsey motioned to approve the proposed changes; 
Mr. Fraser seconded; motion carried unanimously. 
 
Mr. Johnston presented new language in Rule 380; Rule 252; Rule 257; Rule 180. Mr. Fraser 
motioned to accept the proposed language; Ms. Gurnsey seconded; motion carried unanimously. 
 
Mr. Johnston asks for unanimous consent to provide wireless internet access to Mr. Fraser in 
order for him to assist with the rule book project.  Consent granted. 
 
Mr. Johnston presented a proposed meeting calendar for calendar year 2010.  Future meeting 
dates are set for January 28, 2010 in Boise; March 10, 2010 in Pocatello; Friday, April 23, 2010 
in Boise; June 3, 2010 in Coeur D’Alene; July 9, 2010 in Boise; August 12, 2010 in Boise; 
October 27 & 28, 2010 in Boise. 
 
Dr. Henggeler motioned to adjourn, Mr. Fraser seconded. Meeting adjourned 3:10 p.m. 
 
 
 
 
Minutes respectfully submitted by Ellen Mitchell 








 
MINUTES OF THE 


IDAHO STATE BOARD OF PHARMACY 
December 10, 2009 


 
ISU Meridian Center 


Meridian, Idaho 
 


This meeting of the board is held to conduct regular board business. 


Chairman Nicole Chopski, Pharm D called the meeting to order at 8:15 a.m.  In attendance were 
Berk Fraser, R.Ph; Kitty Gurnsey; Holly Henggeler, Pharm D; Dwayne Sheffler, R.Ph.; Mark 
Johnston, R.Ph; Jenifer Marcus, DAG; Jan Atkinson, Senior Compliance Officer; Lisa Culley, 
Compliance Officer; Fred Collings, Chief Investigator; Glenn Luke, Financial Specialist, 
Principal; and Ellen Mitchell.   


Regarding the October 28 & October 29, 2009 minutes, Dr. Chopski asks for the following 
changes: 


1. Clarify the paragraph addressing the 180 day extension for time of fine payment 
2. Spelling correction.  


Mr. Sheffler motioned to approve the minutes with requested corrections, Mr. Fraser seconded, 
motion carried unanimously. 


Mr. Fraser motioned to approve the minutes of the November 4, 2009 Conference Call, Ms. 
Gurnsey seconded, motion carried unanimously. 


Bill Osmunson, DDS, MPH presented his request for the Board to make fluoride a legend drug, 
requesting the Board consider introducing legislation.  The Board directs Mr. Johnston to place 
this request behind current projects, low on the Board’s priority list.  Dr. Henggeler is concerned 
with the validity of the studies presented.  Mr. Sheffler and Mr. Fraser are concerned with the 
amount of controversy surrounding this potential legislation. Dr. Chopski would like to identify 
the opposition to this potential legislation.   


Bob Fischer addressed the Board regarding controlled substances at his remote dispensing 
pharmacy in Council, Idaho.  Mr. Fischer requests the Board define the RDP as an extension of 
his pharmacy in Weiser, Idaho.  Mr. Fischer’s request was denied.  Mr. Johnston reports on a 
recent DEA policy decision to inspect RDP for potential registration. Mr. Fischer asks the Board 
if Mr. Johnston can contact the DEA to request that Mr. Fischer’s inspection be expedited.  The 
Board approves Mr. Johnston to contact DEA regarding this matter. 







David Ripley, Idaho Chooses Life, addressed the Board with newly drafted legislative language 
regarding the ‘freedom of conscience for health care professionals’. Dr. Chopski thanked Mr. 
Ripley for coming and keeping the Board apprised of the progress of this legislation. 


Mr. Johnston reviewed the results of an ISHP committee report regarding Institutions Rules 252 
– 260.  ISHP President, Michael Dickens, R. Ph, is expected to review the report in more detail 
at a future Board meeting.   


Mr. Johnston and contracted paralegal, Lynette Berggren, presented an update on the new rule 
book project.  New chapter number one and number two have been combined into one chapter, 
focusing on registration.  This language was discussed at length.  Additionally, concepts for the 
newest chapter number two, focusing on practice related issues, were discussed at length.  


Eric Lawton, ISU student pharmacist, presented suggested updates to the controlled substance 
schedules in statute and a report of the controlled substances listed in Idaho that are not federally 
scheduled.  Board granted unanimous consent to move forward with the suggested changes. 


Mr. Johnston discussed the proceedings of the 12/8/10 Health and Welfare Germane 
Subcommittee hearing concerning the Legend Drug Donation Act. The committees suggested 
that the Board extend the public comment period in January for one week, pursuant to notice in 
the Idaho Administrative Bulletin.  The Board would then consider the comment and publish 
pending rules in the February Idaho Administrative Bulletin. Approval granted; the Board will 
meet by conference call January 20, 2010.   


Mr. Sheffler announced his resignation from the Board effective at the end of today’s meeting.  
He thanked the Board, especially Mr. Johnston for making the last few years very enjoyable. 


Mr. Luke addressed the Board with the financial status of the agency.   


Mr. Johnston presented the agency travel calendar. 


The Dennis Beach, R. Ph, agenda item is vacated.  


Mr. Johnston presented the complaint against Michael J. Applebaum, M.D., Dr. Henggeler 
motioned to approve the request to send this case to a hearing officer, Mr. Fraser seconded, 
motion carried unanimously. 


Mr. Sheffler motioned to adjourn the meeting, Ms. Gurnsey seconded, motion carried 
unanimously.  Meeting adjourned 3:55 p.m. 


Minutes respectfully submitted by Mark Johnston & Ellen Mitchell 





